NORTHCROSS INTERMEDIATE SCHOOL
BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING
17 SEPTEMBER 2024

PRESENT:  David Oakley (Chairperson) Jonathon Tredray (Principal), Kevin Faulkner (Executive Officer), Marc Rowlinson (Staff Trustee), Jill Haslam  (Deputy Principal), Dianna Wilkes (Deputy Principal) Kelly Young, James de Villiers,  Tania Wansink, Steve Murray,

APOLOGIES:  Lynne Potts (Board Secretary) Christina England (Deputy Principal) Jared Cuff.

WELCOME:  David Oakley Board Chairperson  welcomed everybody and opened the meeting at 6.12 p.m. 

PBL:  Presentation byJuliet Hamblyn - Jonathan Tredray  introduced Juliet Hamblyn to the BOT.  PBL has become a big part of learning and students have a big part in the learning journey that Juliet Hamblyn has been running. The link to the presentation Juliet PBL Presentation

James de Villiers asked where the money comes from  for PBL?  Is it Government funded for curriculum areas?   Jonathan Tredray stated it keeps our students engaged. Inclusive curriculum, higher and lower ends. James de Villiers asked if we have been able to establish a link between PBL and academic improvement? Jonathon Tredray replied that, hopefully by the end of the year he will be able to report on links to the new curriculum. Core business, numeracy and literacy,both Jonathan Tredray and SLT are excited about the new direction.

6.30 p.m:  Kelly Young excused herself to see the  Kapa Haka performance.

Jonathan Tredray introduced Dianna Wilkes to David Oakley and the BOT members.

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING:  Minutes from the previous meeting held on 7 August  2024 is a true and accurate record.  Taken as read.  Moved David Oakley.  Carried unanimously.

MATTERS ARISING: David Oakley asked for matters arising, Kevin Faulkner answered the question raised by Steve Murray regarding Student Welfare Project (SWP) funds. He explained that the reason for the nil balance was that funds for the Adventure Playground had been spent before being ‘earned’.  He reminded the BOT that $5,000 per month was being ring-fenced for SWPs and at the time that the Adventure Playground was acquired the ring-fenced funds only covered a portion of the costs.  He explained that as at 31 August 2024 a further $60,000 was needed to account for the full cost of the Adventure Playground, so rather than having a negative Non-Current Asset balance in this area, the funds were shown as a nil balance with the deduction recorded in the bank balance total under Current Assets.  He explained that a note had now been added to the ‘Components of Working Capital Balance’ on page 3 of the financial statements to aid clarity.  Steve Murray asked whether the remaining balance could be cleared.  Kevin Faulkner explained that this was not a problem if the Board agreed to do that although it really made little difference as the total value of funds available would not be affected.  The Board decided to consider this in due course.

REPORTS:
PRINCIPALS:  Jonathan Tredray presented his report to the Board. 
Huge changes to curriculum with the Ministry, attendance is high on the agenda, numeracy and literacy become priorities in education and that is what the MOE wants boards to focus on. There has been a lot of hearsay about underperforming in Math.The MOE have reported that 65% of Year 8 students are underperforming in Math. NX has had a very robust Math program and NX is doing very well in our results.  86/87%  of NX students are achieving ‘standard’ in Mathematics. Jonathan Tredray wants this reflected in the results that NX are achieving.

Going to Singapore for the AI conference has been professionally life changing. It has shown that both numeracy and literacy are even more important with the introduction of AI if it is to be used well to enhance education. Jonathon Tredray has presented at other school’s the huge importance of Literacy and numeracy to enhance education with the use of AI. PBL and numeracy/literacy programs at NX helps enhance students skills and knowledge. 
Jonathan Tredray’s  presentation attached here.

Steve Murray questioned if AI is just doing the essays for school students, Jonathon Tredray replied that you need to have both numeracy and literacy skills to be able to produce decent outcomes with AI.

MATHEMATICS STAFF MEETING:   Jonathan Tredray reported on the new curriculum looking superior and staff at NX are  looking forward to the new curriculum.  We are excited as to where we are heading to.  Both numeracy and literacy have been given a big push at NX and  this is just adding to what we already do. 

NATIONAL TESTING, PAT’s or Easttle: These tests all allow the MOE to see where our Northcross student’s are achieving, this will also give MOE a better understanding of how well we are achieving and where our students are at. We believe this is a positive approach. The biggest worry is that we will make these big changes then Labour will throw this all out. Next steps, how will all of these results get  reported across New Zealand.  It is a very busy time for both teachers and principals, but it is not panic mode for NX as we have a very solid platform and assessment’s already in place.

Kelly Young re-joined the meeting at 6.48 p.m.

SPECIALIST CONFERENCES:   Jonathon Tredray acknowledged  Juliet Hamblyn, Adam Martin and Hayley Barrowcliffe for their presentations at the conference.

PROPERTY:  This has been a big undertaking, great weather tightness project with  both the Music and Drama department, looking stunning, design, space, wall coverings.  This has been money well spent.  The project will be finished on 27th September 2024.  The new Counsellors' rooms also look great. Steve Murray asked  questions about the landscaping. Jonathan Tredray said that he will be putting in retaining walls and seats etc.  Yellowstone has been great to work with and Jonathon is hoping to show the Board at our next meeting.

CLASSROOMS:   Modular classrooms will be onsite in October, they will be placed in the back car park however 20 car parks will need to be reinstated.  Jonathon Tredray reported that gravel will surround the classrooms and a 5 mt deck between two blocks will be incorporated.  The MOE have now stated that they will not be able to pay for the cover. Jonathon Tredray would like this to be covered because of weather conditions in winter and also for the placement of students school bags.  Discussion took place because If we want it covered it will be a cost that the Board must meet.  Jonathon Tredray has asked for a quote and this will be presented at our next meeting.  A picture of shade covers has also been included in the Principals report. Steve Murray also mentioned that it is also an outdoor learning space, we would also need to look at furniture. Rooms 17-22 have not been done yet as we want to finish spaces properly first with both indoor and outdoor learning spaces. Jonathon Tredray asked if there was any money that may have been put aside or leftover from previous building projects that could  help fund the covering of the outside area between classrooms. 

Discussion around 5YA and how this will be spent, looking at overall property plan, master plan. Roll growth and where to put new classrooms etc. David Oakley would like to be able to sit down with Yasmin Briden and Dianna Ngo to discuss the bigger picture. 
Would the board look at financing covering over the deck if the MOE does not?  Quote has been requested but has not yet been received. Board has indicated that they would like to wait for the quote. Jonathon Tredray thinks around $40,000 would be needed. Steve Murray asked if they had confirmed the design.  No overall picture of the plan has been as yet  The Board.need to get final plans to answer all questions around design and cost etc. What figure would the B.O.T have in their head that would be acceptable for these covers? B.O.T have instructed Jonathon Tredray to get 3 quotes.

Discussion around car parks and getting enough for all staff etc after construction and new classrooms have been completed. It is getting crucial to get a Master plan for the school. Should all buildings now be two storeys high? We need a master plan that we have created as we are aware of what our school has and what our school needs. David Oakley stated that as a property committee we will review and bring back our findings to the next meeting. Jonathon Tredray will try and get Yasmine Briden to come and speak with the property committee. 

Tiger Turf, underway, lights - $50-60,000 controls extra (another $5000) Turned up today, discussion if going to use them, subject to cost. Tiger Turf, if comparable, would we use them or are we going cheaper. David Oakley would like to look at both options and go through them properly before making a decision. Steve Murray we have lights, what are the reasons for new lights, Jonathan Tredray, new bulbs, cables etc. Wait for pricing for liquid then make a decision moving forward. Kelly Young asked questions around reliability of ‘Liquid’ - still could be a pretty big price difference and do we need all of the extra’s? Board to delegate decision to the property committee to make decision around which company to go with. Before the next B.O.T meeting.

STAFF REPORT: - Mark Rowlinson asked to take it as read. Winning the photography competition. Fundraising etc. 

Speaking of AIMS, Kelly Young got the opportunity to stay at camp, Kelly Young spoke to staff at camp, feedback, there has not been anything to give back to the teachers, mental health etc, no team building, feedback that shows appreciation is lacking. More team building, something they could do to be shown more appreciation? Something to think about, any suggestions? Steve Murray,suggested maybe something at  Christmas time.  Kevin Faulkner, said we are restricted to audit constraints, something reasonably small is fine, but a major function would be hard to get across the line. 

Jonathon Tredray moves that his report be accepted.  Seconded Marc Rowlinson,  carried unanimously.

FINANCE: Kevin Faulkner presented his report to the Board.
This report is based on the July financial statements included in the notes for this meeting.  The August report is being sent to Board members next week.  The September report (ie the 3-quarter point of the year) will include a fully updated, end-of-year forecast and will be presented to the board at next month’s meeting.
July presented no unexpected activity, the highlight being the improved donations take compared to last year.  Kelly Young mentioned that the new app version of the online shop prompted people regarding outstanding items which may be contributing to the increased return.  Expenditure on Learning Resources are on-track with budget while Property is currently under budget (although ahead of last year’s spend) but will fall in-line by the end-of-the year once projects come to fruition.  Overall, as at 31 July, the finances were in a healthy position.  James de Villiers talked about a recent finance conference he attended.  A point of interest was the rations around working capital balances compared to student numbers. A figure of $1,000 per student was “luxury”, $500 per student “okay” and $200 per student ‘not great”.  Our unencumbered working capital ratio stood at about $210 per student, but including ring-fences working capital funds this increased to about $535 per student.  So this is worth being aware of and considered going forward.  Steve Murray questioned the ratio saying that school’s with modern facilities and services would be more comfortable with lower figure than schools needing significant upgrades.  But everyone agreed that it was a helpful guide.  In relation to this, discussion also took place around ‘financial delegation of authority’.  Jonathan Tredray thought that this information was recorded in our School Docs programme and agreed to have this available for the next board meeting.  David Oakley raised the issue of Kevin Faulkner leaving next year and how the school were planning for this. Jonathon Tredray explained that an outside specialist was going to support the school in a full administrative review given that Lynne Potts was also leaving at the same time.  David Oakley wondered whether the Boar should play a role in this.  Kevin Faulkner suggested that it would perhaps be better if Jonathon Tredray and Kevin Faulkner reported back to the Board following the meeting with the specialist and then to proceed from there.  This was agreed by Board members.  James de Villiers said that one other point he took from the finance conference was that the Board does not need to be across everything financial but does need to have a reasonable understanding of the financial position.  Kevin Faulkner agreed and explained that the format for the narrative report accompanying the financial statements had been compiled with the assistance of Alan Curtis, the facilitator of the finance conference that James de Villiers attended.

Did we set delegations of authorities at the start of the year? Where is this documented, check school docs and find this information. Have this ready for the next meeting.

David Oakley would like to catch up with Kevin Faulknr and SLT to see what is going to happen. Meeting happening this Thursday, is there a better way we can structure our administration team etc with Kevin Faulkner leaving. Is there anyone from the B.O.T who would like to have a part in this? Kevin Faulkner, thinks it will be best to see what comes out of this meeting on Thursday and then report back. Steve Murray, asked  how many admin staff do we have, Property, Finance, Lynne Potts and  Madeline van den Heever.

CORRESPONDENCE:  
Request for 5 weeks unpaid leave - Kevin Palmer - Leave granted carried unanimously. Lynne Potts to write a letter.
Sara Cornthwaite - resignation letter 
Chloe Smith - request for one year leave - leave granted carried unanimously.  Lynne Potts to write a letter.

Meeting Closed at . 8:11pm
Next meeting will be on 22nd October 2024 at 6.00 p.m.
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